	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	20 February 2012


	(2.05pm –  4.05pm)

 

	MINUTES



	Chair


	David Currie

	Present


	Mr David Boyle, Professor Eamonn Carrabine, Dr Pam Cox, Mrs Celia Edey, Dr Maria Fasli, Mrs Victoria Galeotti,  Sir Deian Hopkin, Mr Hentley Ignatius, Ms Judith Judd, Dr Hanif Lalani, Dr Laura Mansel-Thomas, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Colin Riordan, Dr Alison Rowlands, Ms Auriol Stevens, Mr Philip Tolhurst, Dr Lisa Wade, Dr Marion Wood  
 

	Apologies


	Mr Paul Gray, Professor Martin Henson, Dr Andrew Phillipps, Ms Maria Stanford

	Secretary


	Mr Bryn Morris 

	In attendance


	Mr Marc Albano, Dr Wayne Campbell, Ms Jenny Grinter, Mr Andrew Nightingale, Dr Sonia Virdee, Professor Nigel South, Professor Jane Wright


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	Noted

	There were no correspondence and announcements.
	1/12

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Reported
	Agenda item 10: Ethical and Socially Responsible Investment Policy was starred for discussion.

	2/12

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.

	3/12

	MINUTES (C/12/01)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 28 November 2011.

	4/12

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted

	There were no matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 28 November 2011 that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.

	5/12

	APPOINTMENT OF THE UNIVERSITY’S NEW VICE-CHANCELLOR (C/12/02)



	Noted

Reported

	The contents of the report.

That final candidate interviews had taken place on 27 January 2012 and Professor Anthony Forster had been appointed.  He would be joining the University on 1 August 
2012, and assuming the responsibility of Vice-Chancellor with effect from 1 September 2012.
The Chair of Council explained that he was, and would be, in regular contact with Professor Forster.  He thanked Council members for their contribution to the appointment process.


	6/12
7/12
8/12

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/12/03)
                            

	Reported
Noted
	That the Vice-Chancellor had been in contact with Professor Forster with respect to transitional arrangements.  
The Vice-Chancellor expanded on his written report in two areas:

Admissions

That the University’s position in respect of undergraduate applications as at 15 January 2012 was very positive (3.6% increase on the same time last year) and compared favourably with what was happening nationally.  Overseas undergraduate applications were very healthy, with an increase of 18.6% on the same time last year.  However, it was still early in the admissions cycle for undergraduate overseas applications. 

There were more than enough undergraduate applications to fill the places available and the University was now in a position to be more selective in relation to the quality of the undergraduate intake.

That for student number control the funding council would be cutting student numbers to Universities by 8%, for those charging an average fee after fee waivers in excess of £6k.  Two of the University’s educational partners (Colchester Institute and South Essex College) had bid into the margin for additional student numbers and as a result the University could mitigate the loss of student numbers to 4-5%. It was not known if the core and margin approach would continue next year.  However, the University had achieved a much better outcome than many of its educational competitors.

Research Excellence Framework (REF)
That 320 staff had been entered into the last research assessment exercise and of those placed in the top ten the University of Essex had entered the smallest volume of research active staff.  There was a deliberate policy at that time to prioritise quality and reputation rather than volume.  

Subject to final decisions in relation to submission strategy, it was possible that more academic staff could be entered in the next exercise (the REF) and the University would be supporting academic staff to achieve the highest possible standard by the end of November 2013.  

Action was being taken to recruit up to 100 research active academic staff over the next five years, with a particular focus on opportunities prior to the REF Census date.  Also defensive action was being taken to retain good academic staff to maintain the University’s strong research reputation.  Tightly controlling staff costs over the last two to three years had put the University in a strong position to retain and recruit staff.  

That Professor David Sanders, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise), was leading on preparations for the REF, which was in two parts:  

i) to increase the grade point average of staff submitted; and
ii) to increase the proportion of research active staff submitted.
Arrangements had been agreed with UCU to transfer staff from A and R contracts to A only contracts and that staff on A contracts would not be eligible for entry in the REF, but staff were able to move from A contracts back to A and R contracts, where appropriate.  The University would have a good idea as to who would be submitted in the REF by the summer of 2012.
The current climate in relation to applicant numbers and conversion rates was critical, noting that applications to the Student Loan Company had declined, so there was a need for the University to monitor the situation.  When looking at unconditional firm and conditional firm offers for the University it was clear that numbers were down compared to the same time last year.  It was thought that firm acceptances had been pushed back and this could possibly be due to students confirming places earlier than expected last year on account of the expected increase in tuition fees for 2012 entry.  

Future student number control was very much dependent on what OFFA would do next.  However, the University would have the same amount of funding available per student and its record on widening participation was exceptional.
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	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX VISION 2012-17 (C/12/04)



	Reported
Noted
	That since the University’s current strategy was agreed the context within which the University was operating had changed dramatically.  It was important for the University to enter the era of a radically altered fees and funding regime for Higher Education with a clear and relevant strategic plan in place.  Not to refresh the University’s strategy at this stage would leave it vulnerable as competitors move to maximise their competitive advantage.  
Council was therefore asked to approve the statement setting out the University’s Vision for 2012-17, as the basis upon which the University would embark on its work during this period.  Council was asked to note that, whilst the Vision charted a clear course for the full five year period, uncertainties within the external environment and developments within the University itself meant that this vision and strategy were likely to require regular review to ensure it remains fit for purpose in a rapidly changing environment.
That waiting until 2013 to renew the Vision was not appropriate and the current Vision had been discussed at the Senior Staff Away Day.  Staff and students had been given an opportunity to comment on the Vision.  The intellectual direction had come directly from Departments and Schools via Faculties in summary form and would be included in the strategic plan. There would be a move from operational surplus to cash surplus as the key financial performance indicator to unsure that debt costs could be serviced from 2014-15 onwards.  There was a commitment from the academic body to go for a top twenty five position in the Times Good University Guide and to meet the student mobility target of 15% by 2017.  Aiming for a top twenty five position would require focusing on the most important priorities, such as tariff points on entry, employability, proportion of good degrees awarded and spend on student facilities.  It was unlikely that the broad method for producing league tables would change in the near future.
That employability rates for the University were low compared to other universities in the 1994 Group.  Council welcomed further debate on this issue and it was agreed that the University’s Employability Strategy and Employment Engagement Strategy should be considered at a future meeting of Council.
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	Resolved
	that the University of Essex Vision 2012-17 be approved.


	24/12

	KNOWLEDGE GATEWAY: FUNDING OPPORTUNITY TO BUILD FIRST OFFICE UNITS (C/12/05)


	
	CONFIDENTIAL

	25/12 – 34/12

	ETHICAL AND SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTMENT POLICY  (C/12/06)


	Reported
	That the investment policy had been revised to:
i) clarify the University’s risk appetite in relation to its investments; 
ii) ensure that any surplus cash was invested in return seeking assets;  
iii) make explicit the University’s position on ethical and social responsible investments, in line with other higher education institutions in the sector, and to
ensure that such an approach would not negatively affect the University’s investments and reserves.  


	35/12
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	Resolved
	that the Ethical and Socially Responsible Investment Policy be approved with immediate effect.


	38/12

	REGIONAL ENGAGEMENT (KPI 10) (C/12/07)


	Noted

Reported

Noted
	That relevant contextual information was omitted from the papers and was tabled at the meeting.
That this was a new KPI and resulted from a review of the previous KPI entitled Regional.  Council approval was sought on the University’s regional engagement strategy, which was built on the University’s existing regional statement.  This KPI paper was viewed as being a living document.  
The University’s regional strategy was now embedded within the Vision statement.

There was some discussion as to the student volunteering target and the ability to meet demand, noting that the target included students who were able to volunteer individually, as well as those linked to external organisations.  The volunteering activity was managed through the Students’ Union V-team, which was set up during Freshers week.
That current volunteering arrangements should be reviewed.  It was explained that the University had established an Employability Action Group; a forum where the University met together with the SU to discuss employability matters, including student volunteering.

Some elements of the regional engagement strategy were included in other KPI reports, for example, Knowledge Transfer Partnerships (KTPs), and Council requested to see more detail on the number and type of KTPs.  
There should be cross referencing with other KPIs documents, where relevant, and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Partnerships) and the Director of Strategic Planning were asked to reflect on this request.  
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	Resolved 
	that the new Regional Engagement Key Performance Indicator (KPI 10) be approved.

 
	45/12

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: 


	i) Research (KPI 1) (C/12/08)



	Reported
Noted
	That there was a need to increase the number of research active academic staff, and the University’s recent success in respect of its application to become an ESRC Doctoral Training Centre.
Council questioned why research funding was green when there had been a decrease in the volume of funding.  The Vice-Chancellor explained that in research funding terms things were on track and the expected decrease in income for 2011-12 was a forecast which was conditioned by the size of large ISER grants, but other areas of activity within the University had grown in volume over the years.
Steps had been taken to improve doctoral qualification completion rates for full-time students, including reducing the maximum period from eight to four years, introducing an upgrade procedure in the first year and increasing completion rate fees.
The Chair of Council requested more detail on qualification rates.

It was agreed that Council needed to better understand what was happening in this area and that the Graduate Strategy approved by Senate should be considered at the next Council meeting. 
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	ii) Knowledge Exchange (KPI 3) (C/12/09)


	Reported
	That the University had increased its performance in respect of Knowledge Exchange by revisiting the definition of how income was allocated.  The figures for 2009-10 and 2010-11 were therefore not comparable, as the basis on which they had been compiled was different.

	51/12

	iii) Finance (KPI 5) (C/12/10)



	Reported

Noted
	That overall the University’s financial position was still strong and justified a green rating.  The University was looking forward to an increase in income in 2012-13, and Essex Commercial Services was performing strongly and delivering to plan. 

That any cash surplus generated would be reinvested to create a sustainable cost base for the benefit of students and to improve staff: student ratios. Council were reminded that there was a strategy to recruit up to 100 new academic staff over five years and that this strategy would be considered at the next meeting of the Strategy and Resources Committee.


	52/12
53/12

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Strategy and Resources Committee  (23 January 2012) (C/12/11)


	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Strategy and Resources Committee report to Council be approved.


	54/12

	(b)  Nominations Committee (23 January 2012) (C/12/12)



	Noted
	The two proposed re-appointments to the Audit and Risk Management Committee allowed for a measured and timely replacement of external experts.  The committee was actively looking for new appointees.  A request was made for Council members to put forward any suggestions for suitable candidates directly to the Registrar and Secretary.  Prospective candidates would not necessarily need to be financial specialists, but should have a good understanding of governance, audit and risk matters.


	55/12


	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.

	56/12

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (18 JANUARY 2012) (C/12/13)


	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Senate report to Council be approved.


	57/12

	CONSTRUCTION OF A MULTI DECK CAR PARK (C/12/14)



	Noted

	
	58/12

	LLOYDS BANK £122m LOAN FACILITY - VARIATION (C/12/15)


	Resolved
	1) that Council approve the increase in the interest margin on the University’s £22.41m loan with Lloyds Bank from 0.25% to 1.25% in return for the Bank releasing its charge over University Quays;

2) any two of The Vice-Chancellor, The Registrar and Secretary, Director of Finance and the Deputy Director of Finance be authorised to sign the Bank’s Amendment Letter;
3) that the following was communicated to Lloyds TSB Bank plc post the Council meeting.
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	AUTHORISATION TO OPEN ADDITIONAL BANK ACCOUNTS (C/12/16)


	Resolved
	Council approved:

a) the opening of new bank accounts with Barclays, HSBC, RBS, Santander; and

b) any two of the Vice-Chancellor, the Registrar and Secretary, Director of Finance and the Deputy Director of Finance be authorised to open the aforementioned bank accounts on behalf of the University.
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	APPROVAL OF CHANGES TO DIRECTORS OF SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES (C/12/17)


	Resolved
	that the appointment of new Directors as detailed in the paper be approved.


	64/12

	STUDENTS’ UNION: MID YEAR FINANCIAL REVIEW (C/12/18)


	Noted
	
	65/12

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	Noted
	The Chair of Council requested that the thanks of Council be passed on to East 15 Acting School and Professor Stuart Manson.


	66/12

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	 Monday 21 May 2012.  

	67/12


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Wayne Campbell
February 2012
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